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CHARLOTTE COUNTY-PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

BICYCLE/PEDESTRIAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE (BPAC)
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON OCTOBER 17, 2019 AT THE
CULTURAL CENTER OF CHARLOTTE COUNTY, PRESIDENTS ROOM, 2280 AARON STREET, PORT CHARLOTTE, FLORIDA
MEMBERS ATTENDING

K. Stephen Carter (Chair) Historical/Cultural 

Court Nederveld, South County Representative

Karen Freeman, Bike Business Representative
Pauline Klein, Bicycle Club

David L. Allen, Mid-County Representative 

Betty Staugler, South County Representative
Robert Logan, Mid-County Representative

MEMBERS ABSENT

Peter Dowling, West County Representative

ADVISORY AND OTHERS PRESENT

DFC William Miller, Charlotte County Sheriff’s Office
Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Public Works

Mike Koenig, Charlotte County Community Services
Deborah Chesna, FDOT
Michael Tisch, FDOT

Mitchell Austin, City of Punta Gorda  

Tony Conte, Charlotte County School Transportation 

Rick Braun, Citizen

Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Lakshmi Gurram, MPO Principal Planner

Gene Klara, MPO Planner

1. Call to Order & Roll Call
Stephen Carter called the meeting to order at 2:02 p.m.  
2.  Public Comments on Agenda Items
Rick Braun stated that his review of the draft goals presented in Agenda Item # 6-2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP)-Status Report, appears to indicate that Goal 5-Enhance Safety and Security for Everyone has a lower rank than the other four goals as presented.  Laks Gurram stated that each of the 2045 LRTP five goals are considered separate and that here is no “ranking of goals” by numerical sequence.    
3. Chairs Report
Stephen Carter briefed members on the status of the placement of safety stickers on Charlotte County Sheriff vehicles.  These stickers would be placed on the back bumper of Sherriff vehicles stating that motorists give a least three (3) feet of distance between their vehicle and a bicyclist or pedestrian.  Mr. Carter informed members that at this time Sheriff’s Department management has decided that these stickers should not be placed on the vehicles.  However, Mr. Carter stated that the Sherriff’s Office will place on their website and social media pages the three (3’) foot vehicle/bike-pedestrian separation distance and will continue to mention this guideline at their many safety and community presentations.

Mr. Carter noted that he has held discussions with the Charlotte County Administrator on placing the aforementioned stickers on all County designated vehicles. Mr. Carter stating is waiting for a response  an outcome from County Administration and stated he will continue to pursue this issue.

Robert Logan added that other public service and County related service providers (Florida Power and Light (FPL) and Waste Management Inc.) could be approached to have these stickers placed on their vehicles with members agreeing this idea be pursued in the future.          
4.  Consent Agenda:  
A.  Approval of Minutes:  June 13, 2019 Meeting
B.  BPAC Meeting Schedule for Calendar Year 2020
Chair Carter asked the Committee to review and approve the Minutes of the June 13, 2019 meeting and the proposed 2020 BPAC Meeting schedule.
A Motion was made by Robert Logan to approve the Consent Agenda. Karen Freeman seconded the Motion, and the Motion was approved unanimously.
5.  SUN Trail Re-Alignment 
Gary Harrell stated that the MPO Staff wants BPAC input and recommendations in possible realignment of the Charlotte County Spine Trail corridor on Burnt Store Road. Based on the knowledge and input received from the stakeholders the MPO Staff proposes a re-alignment of the corridor to follow Tamiami Trail Corridor and merge with Charlotte County Spine Trail corridor near US 41 and Burnt Store RD. The purpose of the re-alignment is to promote natural corridors and support the environment and link the landscapes such as parks, water features, open space, cultural features and historic sites.

Mr. Harrell noted that the MPO has been successful in securing funds for SUN Trails in FY 2017, FY 2018 and in FY 2019 and noted these projects are the : US 41 North Alligator Creek Pedestrian Bridge - $1 million; Harborwalk Gateway Project – $1.4 million and Cape Haze Pioneer Trail Feasibility Study - $110,000 

Mr. Harrell noted that the proposed re-alignment would not only help the public to relish natural “scapes” including access to Babcock Webb Wildlife Management area, but also helps the MPO and its member entities with the possibility of funding other projects in the vicinity. Mr. Harrell stated that MPO Staff will coordinate with FDOT and Florida Greenways and Trails Foundation to change the SUN Trails network. 
It was decided that at the February 27, 2020 scheduled BPAC meeting the SUN Trail Re-Alignment issue will be brought back for further discussion

A Motion was made by Court Nederveld to recommend the MPO Board approve the proposed SUN Trail Re-Alignment. Robert Logan seconded the Motion, and the Motion was approved unanimously.
6.  Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) Status Report
Gene Klara stated that on August 20, 2019 the LRTP Sub Committee, consisting of members from the Technical Advisory Committee of the MPO along with the MPO staff met with the Consultant to discuss the Draft Vision Statement, Goals and Objectives and Newsletter and a summary of the stakeholder interviews. This summary is currently being reviewed and will be placed on the MPO’s website once complete. Consistent with the Public Involvement Plan, a newsletter pamphlet has been prepared for distribution to the public which provides an overview of the Route to 2045 LRTP purpose, schedule and opportunities for public involvement.  Mr. Klara stated a 25-question survey has very recently been reviewed and agreed upon and will be sent to BPAC members for their opinions responses and ideas. Mr. Klara also noted that an interactive mapping tool will also be prepared to ascertain the geographic location of transportation needs and noted that two series of workshops will be presented in 2020 to further solicit public opinion on the future of land, sea, and air transportation.               

Lakshmi Gurram stated that on October 1, 2019 the LRTP subcommittee, Tindale-Oliver and MPO staff met and reviewed the projected growth estimates from other sources to identify a target population for Charlotte County by 2045. Using the 2040 LRTP forecast and allocation as a starting point, Mr. Gurram stated that estimates for 2045 are being considered based on the following sources: City of Punta Gorda Transportation Buildout Study (2045), Charlotte County Western Michigan University 2040 Population Forecast

and the University of Florida, Bureau of Economic Research, 2045 Population Forecast
Mr. Gurram noted the LRTP Sub Committee members recommended necessary changes to the draft Goals and Objectives. The draft version that is presented today reflects the culmination of the recommendations provided by the Sub Committee members, MPO Staff and the Consultant. The Consultant intends to take the Draft Goals and Objectives, 2045 population and employment forecasts and allocation to the December 16, 2019 MPO Board meeting for their adoption.

Betty Staugler suggested that when the interactive mapping tool is being developed that the site allow users to provide input not related to a specific location or site.  Ms. Staugler stated that this would allow users to comment on concepts that could be of benefit to the entire County rather than earmarked to a specific geographic area.  MPO staff agree to discuss this concept with their consultant (Tindale-Oliver Inc).
7.  FDOT Bicycle/Pedestrian Coordinator Report
Deborah Chesna introduced herself as the FDOT District 1 Bicycle-Pedestrian Coordinator and stated she has has had previous experience with this BPAC and the issues of the cycling and walking community in Charlotte County.   

Ms. Chesna stated that the previous discussion of the 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan is of great interest to FDOT and the biking-walking community.  She noted that recent efforts are underway to change the approach and direction of bike-pedestrian projects from large scale construction of sidewalks and multi-use trails to one that focuses more on smaller segments of current and existing trails.  Ms. Chesna related that concepts such as the planting of trees, placement of effective signage, trail water fountains and rest areas, and other aesthetics should be considered when developing bike and pedestrian trails.  Ms. Chesna noted that these type of “needs” have a place in the MPOs under development 2045 LRTP, and their placement in the “needs” Plan could aid in obtaining future funding.

This concept led to a spirited discussion of the relative “safeness” of trails that adjoin high speed roadways and those trails that have lower speeds but contain numerous uncontrolled access points. BPAC Members and committee advisory members seem to hold opposing views on the issue. Agreement centered on the concept of the separation of bike riders and vehicles where trails are constructed and that improved education on the part of motor vehicle drivers and the bicycle and walking community     

Ms. Chesna noted that the $110,000 Feasibility Study for construction of a 12-foot asphalt trail along the Murdock Village CRA Corridors to the Myakka State Forest west of Jennings Blvd will be initiated at a December 15 meeting.

Michael Tisch stated that on October 22, 2019 a 2nd Public Workshop will be held at the First Alliance Church, 20444 Midway Blvd in Port Charlotte, with additional information obtainable on the FDOT District one website.   Mr. Tisch also stated that on October 25 an e-public Hearing will be held at the Mid-County Regional Library on the 2021-2025 Draft Tentative Work Program.

8.  Charlotte County Report
Mr. Kamarajugadda stated that construction to widen the remaining portion of Burnt Store Road to a four-lane roadway from a point near Notre Dame Boulevard to a point north of Zemel Road. 
Construction includes utility improvements, sidewalks and bicycle facilities.
Mr. Kamarajugadda noted that a new Traffic signal at the intersection of Winchester Boulevard and Avenues of America/Fruitland Boulevard is being designed and will constructed soon. New lanes will be added to Fruitland Boulevard and Avenues of America at this intersection along with sidewalk and pedestrian crosswalk improvements.
	


Mr. Kamarajugadda noted that  another project is underway to Design and Construct a new Traffic signal at the intersection of Gasparilla Rd. and Marathon Blvd. along with pedestrian crosswalk improvements.

Mr. Kamarajugadda stated that an aspect of his work is discussing traffic calming concepts to County residents.  He noted that many citizens have some difficulty in understanding why such traffic calming techniques as traffic humps and bumps or “small” traffic circles cannot be placed wherever warranted.  
Mr. Kamarajugadda noted that driver education is the key to roadway safety.  

Mr. Kamarajugadda then discussed the continuing issue in the Deep Creek area of vehicle drivers not slowing down or stopping at school bus crossings.  DFC Miller concurred this is an ongoing issue and agreed that education and increased enforcement are continuing.  On a related topic, Mr. Kamarajugadda related that research is underway with the goal of installing Light Emitting Diode (LED) lighting at selected school bus stops.  

Court Nederveld stated that LED lighting should also be considered on bicycle-pedestrian trails that intersect with major vehicular roadways.   

9.  City of Punta Gorda Report
Mitchell Austin stated that the construction a new pedestrian bridge on US 41 (northbound) at the North Fork of Alligator Creek is underway.  He noted that construction will take three to four months to complete and motorists may experience temporary lane reductions as a result. He noted that this work is a part of the Florida SUN (Shared-Use Non-motorized) Trail network.

Mr. Austin stated that the Gilchrist Park (Harborwalk) is undergoing some design changes with construction anticipated to commence in the Spring of 2020.

Mr. Austin noted that the US 41 Corridor Plan including a Complete Streets aspect was completed.  

10.  Sheriff’s Office Report-Public Safety 
DFC William Miller distributed to members bicycle and pedestrian accident data for the June 1 to September 30, 2019 time period.  He noted that the data indicated that 58% of accidents occurred in or near business parking lots and he noted there were no bike-pedestrian fatalities during the time period.
The data seem to indicate that bicyclist and pedestrians experience more vehicular incidents at gasoline filling stations and food company parking lots than other retail businesses. 
DFC. DFC Miller also stated that the area between Murdock Circle and the US 41 Peace River bridge experienced the most accidents, noting that this sector also the contained the most retail businesses where vehicular parking lots are more prevalent.  
DFC Miller stated that recent changes in the software and related database upgrades instituted at the Sheriffs Office make it difficult to review and retrieve accident data longer than one year.  DFC Miller will continue to research this issue and provide historical accident data when available. 

11.  Citizen Comments
Rick Braun handed out to attendees a document entitled “Education Equals Safety”.  He noted that the County Tourism Information Center and other information outlets do not have available current bicycle publications related to bicycle safety and education.  Mr. Braun also noted that the 2019 Bicycle-Pedestrian Map seems to indicate that a bike lane exists between Enterprise Drive and Murdock Circle on US 41 which is erroneous.  
12. Staff Comments
Gary Harrell noted Mr. Braun’s observations as they related to the 2019 version of the Bicycle-Pedestrian Map.  He stated that potential revisions to the map are being considered and will be field verified before publication. Betty Staugler suggested that any newer vintage bike-pedestrian maps use language differentiating terms such as multi-use trails and “wide-sidewalks”, and to possibly indicate the construction material used (asphalt or concrete) on the path or trail.  Mr. Harrell stated that newer versions will consider this suggestion and noted that the BPAC will have input as future revisions to the map are considered         

13.  Member Comments
Member comments were offered throughout the meeting and are noted as a part of specific Meeting Agenda Items
14.  Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned by Chair Carter at 4:24 p.m.

(Next Meeting December 5, 2019)
